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As from 1 January 2022, Regulation (EU) 2018/848 will apply. According to point 1.2 of 
Annex II to Regulation (EU) 2018/84, 
grown in water, shall be produced in living soil, or in living soil mixed or fertilised with 
materials and products allowed in organic production, in connection with the subsoil and 
bedrock . 

In addition, during the revision of the organic rules, the co-legislators defined only very 
few exceptions to the fundamental rule of soil-related cultivation and identified the 
following limited exceptions laid down under Part I of Annex II to Regulation (EU) 
2018/848 in line with EGTOP conclusions: 

- point 1.3. for the production of sprouted seeds or chicory heads for their 
particular production techniques implying a phase hors-soil for safety and 
peculiar technical purpose, 

- point 1.4. (a) for the production of ornamentals and herbs that are sold in pots to 
the consumers for which the principle of soil-related crop cultivation is not 
adapted or for which no risk exists that the consumer could be misled regarding 
the production method,  

- point 1.4. (b) for growing seedlings or transplants in containers for further 
transplanting in order to facilitate availability of healthy young plant reproductive 
material,  

- point 1.5. only for a transitional period up to 31 December 2030 for growing 
crops in demarcated beds in Finland, Sweden and Denmark but limited to the 
surfaces already certified before 28 June 2017.  

It is to be noted that, as these are exceptions only relevant with respect to the requirement 
of cultivation in living soil in connection with the subsoil and bedrock, all other organic 
rules laid down in the Regulation shall apply, including prohibition of hydroponic 
production.  

From the detailed provisions mentioned above, it is clear that the production of plants in 
boxes is not in line with the principles of cultivation in living soil in connection with the 
subsoil and bedrock, irrespective of whether inert or non-inert substrates are used.  

The present opinion is provided on the basis of the facts as set out in your email of 22 
January 2021 and expresses the view of the Commission services and does not commit 
the European Commission. In the event of a dispute involving Union law it is, under the 
Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, ultimately for the European Court of 
Justice to provide a definitive interpretation of the applicable Union law.  

Yours sincerely,  




